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2018 ALA Midwinter Meeting 

Committee on Professional Ethics

REPORT TO COUNCIL

2018 Midwinter Meeting – Denver, Colorado

As chair of the Committee on Professional Ethics (COPE), I am pleased to report on the committee’s activities since the 2017 Annual Conference in Chicago, Illinois.

Charge
The council Committee on Professional Ethics shall augment the Code of Ethics by explanatory interpretations and additional statements, prepared by this committee or elicited from other units of ALA. When units of the association develop statements dealing with ethical issues, a copy will be sent to the committee on professional ethics for review so that it may be compared to the existing ALA code of ethics in order to determine whether or not conflicts occur.

Net Neutrality
In June, ALA President Jim Neal asked the Intellectual Freedom Committee to draft a position paper on Net Neutrality from an intellectual freedom perspective, with the expectation that the document will be used as talking points in the anticipated long fight for Net Neutrality. The position paper was shared with the ALA Executive Board, Washington Office’s Kathy Kromer, ALA Council, Intellectual Freedom Round Table, Committee on Legislation, IFC Privacy Subcommittee, the American Association of School Librarians, and the Committee on Professional Ethics.

The Committee on Professional Ethics has unanimously endorsed the Intellectual Freedom Committee’s statement in support of Net Neutrality.



ALA President’s Program
COPE Chair Sara Dallas consulted with ALA President Jim Neal and Office for Intellectual Freedom Director James LaRue in the development of the ALA President’s Program, “Are Libraries Neutral?” The program addressed values and ethics of libraries, library services and the role of libraries in the community.

[bookmark: _GoBack]The question of neutrality in librarianship is an old one. ALA’s 1939 Code of Ethics for Librarians calls for unbiased “recommendations.” This is seen in the ALA Library Bill of Rights principles that present the library as content neutral, open and accessible to all. We will explore the following questions with the aim of challenging our thinking and practices: 

Were libraries ever neutral? Has the time come to question neutrality? Are libraries through their practices, collections, services and technologies able to be neutral? Can libraries be neutral as part of societies and systems that are not neutral? Rather than neutral, should we advocate for a distinct set of values? How can we do so and maintain trust in our communities? 

A group of ALA members from academic library, public library, and library education backgrounds engage the issues. A formal debate, with two speakers in the affirmative and two in the negative, followed by commentary from a reactor panel and a conversation with attendees, moderated by ALA President, Jim Neal.

Ethics Statements Consultation
Many units and members are unaware of ALA’s Committee on Professional Ethics and its charge. Sara Dallas posted on ALA Connect COPE’s charge and ethics statements that needed to be reviewed by the committee to determine if the statements conflicted with the ALA Code of Ethics.  

Intellectual Freedom Manual
Martin Garnar visited the COPE meeting on Monday to discuss their participation in the upcoming 10th edition of the Intellectual Freedom Manual. The revised edition will include new Library Bill of Rights interpretations and guidelines that has been published since 2015, along with revised and new essays by intellectual freedom and ethics leaders. IFC and COPE will be working with Editor Martin Garnar and Assistant Editor Trina Magi (reversing their roles from the 9th edition) to incorporate the most updated language and documents into the comprehensive resource, as well as capturing the evolving issues in the library community. As part of this process, COPE will be reviewing each Code of Ethics document and other official statements and guidelines for updating.

Conference Programs
Committee members collaborated and submitted the program proposal, “The Librarian’s Dilemma: How Would You Respond.” The program was selected by a jury of ALA members and will be held at ALA’s Annual Conference 2018 in New Orleans. The program will take place on Saturday, June 23, 2018 from 1-2 p.m. The program continues to explore the situations where library workers regularly encounter situations in the workplace when personal and professional ethics collide.

Library workers regularly encounter situations in the workplace when personal and professional ethics collide. These experiences, particularly while serving the public, require a significant amount of thoughtful reflection about ethics, professionalism, and librarianship. More recently, these ethical conflicts have become a point of conversation among library professionals via social media, blogs, and list-servs. These passionate discussions have highlighted the need for a thoughtful reflection on the ALA Code of Ethics and the complicated nature of ethics in and outside of the library. 

The ALA Code of Ethics defines professional ethics of librarianship into broad principles that may be used by individuals or by individuals in the workplace. However, ethical discussions are complex and multifaceted. What is the difference between professional ethics and personal ethics? What should library professionals do when experiencing a personal and professional ethics dilemma? In this session, these questions and others will be thoughtfully examined through a series of skits involving participation from a panel of Intellectual Freedom experts, including moderator Andrew Harant, Martin Garnar, Trevor Dawes, Pam Klipsch, and audience members. 

Through skits and subsequent discussions, attendees will walk with away with a deeper knowledge of the ethical dilemmas that can occur during everyday library work. Topics covered during this session may include patron behaviors, free speech, hate speech, censorship, and public use of library space. This session with reveal the complexities of professional and personal ethics and ways library workers can respond ethically, thoughtfully, and with understanding. 


COPE Liaisons in ALA
Andrew Harant, COPE liaison to the ALA Intellectual Freedom Committee, actively participated in drafting Social Media Guidelines. The working group met monthly over the last six months. They hope to continue to fine-tune the document, circulate it widely for comments to the library professional community and present it to ALA Council for their consideration at Annual Conference 2018 in New Orleans, Louisiana. 
 
The Committee on Professional Ethics welcomes active division representatives who are committed to sharing information about COPE programs, materials and expertise.

Thank You 
The Committee on Professional Ethics thanks the division representatives and the OIF staff for their commitment, assistance, and hard work. COPE thanks President Jim Neal and the Executive Board for their confidence in the committee and for allowing them to serve ALA. 
Sara Dallas thanks John DeSantis for chairing the meeting in her absence due to inclement weather and canceled airline flights. 

Respectfully Submitted,
ALA Committee on Professional Ethics
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